19 December 2003

Mr Elton Humphrey

The Secretary

Select Committee on Medicare

Suite S1 30

Parliament House

CANBERRA  ACT  2600

Dear Mr Humphrey

RE: Submission to the Reconvened Senate Select Committee on Medicare
The Queensland Nurses’ Union (QNU) welcomes the opportunity to provide brief comment to your inquiry on the Howard government’s Medicare Plus package. We request that this submission be read in conjunction with our submission to your initial inquiry from earlier this year.  This submission went into some detail but it concluded by requesting that the Senate:
1. Oppose all Howard Government policy initiatives that will undermine the integrity, universality and ongoing viability of Medicare;
2. Support bulk billing for all Australians as a fundamental cornerstone of our health system;
3. Instigate an independent national inquiry into the future of the Australian health system, so the community determines the type of health system that meets its needs; and
4. Ensure no changes to Medicare until this national independent inquiry is finalised.
Our position with regards to the above dot points remains unchanged.  We strongly believe that the Medicare Plus package will do nothing to reinstate bulk billing for all Australians as a cornerstone of our health system, indeed the lack of attention to the issue of universality of bulk billing will mean that it will decline even further. It is also our belief that aspects of this package (for example, differential arrangements for bulk billing and the fundamental shift towards a user pays model that the “safety net” arrangements represent) would undermine the integrity, ongoing viability and universality of Medicare.  

We will now briefly outline our main concerns about the proposed Medicare Plus package.  However, we would like to take the opportunity to congratulate this committee on two issues.  
Firstly, the QNU welcomes the report of the Senate Select Inquiry on Medicare – Medicare – healthcare or welfare. We believe this report accurately captured the salient issues in the current debate about the future of our health system and therefore has greatly contributed to furthering this debate.  The QNU was concerned however about aspects of the minority report by government Senators, especially the proposal to increase the tax rebate for those with private health insurance from 30% first to 35% and then to 40% despite the bulk of evidence to the inquiry which questioned the equity and effectiveness of the policy. Indeed, any move in this direction must be strenuously resisted not only on equity and effectiveness grounds, but also on the grounds of efficiency.  It is essential that this rebate be reviewed against many criteria - efficiency, effectiveness, equity and access and also the extent to which this rebate has contributed to driving health care costs up. 
Secondly, the QNU congratulates opposition Senators for holding their ground and referring the proposed Medicare Plus changes back to the Senate Select Committee for closer scrutiny rather than passing the package (or parts thereof) prior to the Christmas break.  The government no doubt placed particular significant pressure on the minor parties and independents to pass the package quickly.  It is very reassuring that the Senate recognized the importance of the issues at hand (the future of our health system) and rejected the concept of making critically important policy on the run.  The QNU would like to stress again the need for the establishment of a new national independent health reform body (a key recommendation of your report) that would ensure that health policy is evidence based and is informed by community values, needs and expectations.  The many issues requiring consideration are complex and varied – the last thing needed is to make policy in a knee jerk fashion that aims to “neutralize” health as a significant issue for the next federal poll.  The Australian community is tired of the cynical viewing of health as a short term political liability.  Government at all levels must accept their role in fixing the problems with our health system and not continue to attempt to shift blame to other levels of government.  In our view the greatest threat to our health system is, in the broadest sense of the word, political.  Governments overly concerned with short term electoral cycles to plan for the future and lacking the will to ask hard questions of powerful interest groups on behalf of the community. 

Issues of concern Medicare Plus package

The Medicare Plus package does attempt to address some current gaps in care (for example, targeting GP services for residents of aged care facilities and outer metropolitan and regional/rural areas).  Even though the policy framework is not comprehensive the government has at least acknowledged some of the key pressure points in the system.  We do not agree with or have concerns about many of the solutions proposed for these problems. A main concern about the package is that it has missed the key issues of the health debate - issues such as continuity of care across care settings, the need for a national integrated health policy, community education and engagement on health needs and expectations (and how this should be funded), inappropriate utilization of health services and appropriateness and quality of care to name but a few.  Medicare Plus is obviously a political solution to community unrest about the current state of our health system and rapidly increasing out of pocket expenses for consumers.  It is pitched in language that aims to reassure the community and yet at the same time re-position expectations of the community. Because of this it is an innately political document.  (And of course there is funding for the obligatory public education campaign to explain features of the package.) 

The use of language is a particularly interesting aspect of the government’s selling of the package to the community. The Howard government is all to well aware that health is the number one domestic issue for the next federal election and that coalition government’s record in this area is viewed unfavourably by the community.  So there is an urgent need to “neutralize” this issue as soon as possible.  The strategy is evidenced by a combination of increased funding and rhetoric aimed at increasing community acceptance of the increasing shift to “user pays” in health care.  (The recent change of health minister is also a telling indication that the government sees this as a critical policy area and potential liability.)
The additional funding is of course welcomed, but it is not a significant amount in the context of the total health budget. There is a failure to address issues such as accountability for funding, linking funding to improved outcomes, the appropriateness of health interventions and engaging the community in a real debate about health funding in the context of our needs and expectations. This is a relatively modest “rescue package” of an extra $2.4 billion over the next four years and $1 billion extra in each year after 2006/07. (The $2.4 billion equates to approximately 1 per cent of total expenditures in 2003/04). It would not be surprising if more were to be placed on the table for health given the recently announced budget surplus.  
The rhetoric is a balancing act – how to make it appear that this package will improve Medicare yet at the same time effect a shift in the community towards acceptance of increased co-payments in health.  Since taking on the Health portfolio Minister Tony Abbott has done his best to move this debate along by re-defining Medicare and its objectives.  The Minister is clear on one key issue however - the government does not support bulk billing for all Australians.  On releasing the bulk billing figures for the June 2003 quarter (down to 68.5%, a further 1% decline from March quarter figures) the Minister made it clear that his government’s aim is “affordable health care”.

“Medicare is not universal bulk-billing. Medicare is a universal insurance scheme to ensure that everyone has access to high-quality, affordable health care.” Minister Abbott said. 
The government’s shift in emphasis is consistent with the shift that occurred during the late 1970s and early 1980s under the coalition Fraser government when Medibank (Medicare’s predecessor) was successfully undermined.  It is a case of history repeating itself and although the new Minister says that he is prepared to “negotiate” on the proposed changes to Medicare, we question to what extent this is just a ploy to “neutralize” health as the key issue for the next federal election.  

There has been an increasing shift in emphasis over the years by the Howard government away from Medicare being a universal health insurance system to a safety net.  The shift towards is US style “user pays” system is obvious, with subtle changes in language and emphasis highlighting this. (Since releasing the Medicare Plus package the government has goaded the Opposition asking them repeatedly How could you not support a safety net?  This of course misses the point – they could be legitimately opposed, depending on the objective, nature and construction of the particular safety net.  The Howard government is hoping that the community will not want to know the detail and instead be convinced of the efficacy of “safety nets” in principle.)
The attempt by the Howard government to shift community attitudes about Medicare is evidenced by recent government media statements.  For example, when Minister Abbott was questioned on the Channel 7 Sunday Sunrise programme on 2 November 2003 on the current state of Medicare and bulk billing (in the context of an unexpected significant budget surplus) he responded:
“The universal aspect of Medicare has always been a universal safety net, a universal health insurance system to ensure that no-one should have really serious out-of-pocket expenses because of health issues…Bulk-billing is important, but it is not the essence of Medicare. The essence of Medicare is a universal health insurance system, a universal safety net, if you like. It's not a guarantee that every patient will get bulk-billed every time he or she visits every doctor. It's nothing like that - never has been, never will be, never should be.”

On the issue of whether the government is happy for bulk billing rates to stay at around 68% he said:

“Well, that's really a question for doctors and patients. The government doesn't believe in medical conscription. It should remain as it always has been - a matter between doctors and patients.”
This particular response shows a fundamental lack of appreciation of the inherent power imbalances between doctors and their patients. There is a need for government intervention in transactions between doctor and patient because patients who cannot afford to access health services should not have to go through the humiliating experience of asking for charity from doctors. Doctors should also not be expected to dispense charity.

Turning now to particular aspects of the Medicare Plus package itself that are of concern:
1.
Creating different levels of rebate for classes of bulk billed patients  
GPs will be paid an additional $5 for every bulk billed medical service provided to Commonwealth Concession Card holders and to children aged under 16.  The creation of differential rebate levels is a further indication that the Howard government does not support access to bulk billing for all.  Many analysts have concluded the package will not arrest the decline in bulk billing.  The AMA has stated that the additional $5 will not cover practice costs and therefore will not encourage GPs to bulk bill these targeted groups.  Our primary concern is that many low and middle income earners will be significantly disadvantaged if the defacto baseline criteria on who deserves to be bulk billed is changed in this manner.  It is easy for a doctor to make assumptions that their patients can afford or should be able to afford to make a co-payment based on their personal financial circumstances and their limited and superficial knowledge of their patients’ financial circumstances. Most patients would be too embarrassed to correct such misconceptions and are in a vulnerable position of lacking knowledge and power in the transaction in any case.
2. Creation of a new “safety net for major out of pocket medical expenses 
For concession card holders and families receiving Family Tax Benefit (A), the Government will cover 80% of the out-of-pocket costs for medical services provided outside hospital above $500 per individual or family per year. For all other Australians, the Government will cover 80% of their out-of-pocket medical costs provided out of hospital above $1000 per individual or family per year.  This is the only measure in the package that actually requires Senate approval.  
We have a number of concerns about this proposal.

· You have to have the money in the first instance to reach the out of pocket expense threshold – those who do not have the necessary funds simply will not go to the GP or will attend already over-burdened public hospital emergency departments.  
· It is a somewhat complex and confusing (in terms of interplay with other similar tax entitlements) arrangement and it is our fear that many who are entitled to the Family Tax Benefit A may not make claim to this entitlement.  We question why there is a need to have two different arrangements as this serves to add to the confusion.

· Another relevant consideration is that the threshold is too high to be of benefit to many Australians who would not reach the $500 and $1000 threshold in most years. The more years it is not claimed the more likely people are to forget about this entitlement.  When a “bad” year in terms of excessive health expenditure comes along it is likely that people will forget to claim.  

· It is also significant that this “safety net” does not include expenditure on medications. In an article for On-line Opinion (posted 24 November 2003) Health Economist Paul Gross made the following points about the safety net proposals:

The safety net does not cut in until the $500 and $1,000 annual thresholds have been reached, so the claimant must retain all paperwork and then submit after the costs have been incurred. And the current out-of-pocket costs for all care are $2,000 million, this proposal offers $90 million back, so we missed the chance to merge the PBS safety net with the new safety net for doctor services out of hospitals.

3. A promise of 1,500 more doctors and more than 1,600 practice nurses for general practice settings 
Our response to this proposal is simple – of course we welcome the creation and funding of such new positions but where are they going to get these additional doctors and nurses from?  The report of the National Review of Nursing Education predicts that 22,000 nurses will leave the workforce over the next five years and that by2006 there will be 31,000 nursing vacancies in Australia, with almost three quarters of these vacancies created by nurses leaving the profession.  Given this the question of where these new Practice Nurses are going to come from is a vital one.  The QNU believes that Practice Nurses are a vital mechanism to improve coordination of care across the health continuum and they will provide clearly needed improvements to case management, especially for people with chronic diseases.  However, there currently is no funded national strategy to address the existing and clearly worsening nursing shortage for the health and aged care systems.  Without an overall strategy, creating opportunities for nurses in one sector will merely exacerbate shortages in other areas. It is apparent to us that there is no strategy to address the current significant nursing workforce shortages.  There also appears to be a serious lack of valuing by government of nurses and nursing. For example, Minister Abbott has already stated that he doesn’t see why nurses in the bush should be paid the same as in the city. Given this attitude we doubt that there will be improvements in the recruitment and retention of nurses and other health personnel in rural and remote areas. We are also very concerned about the issue of widespread overseas migration of health personnel as we do not support denuding developing countries of their much needed health professionals by recruiting from such areas.
The decision to create a new MBS item for specified services that can be provided by a Practice Nurse is one aspect of the package that is welcomed by QNU.  As we stated in our previous submission to your inquiry, we believe that federal government health funding must be extended to non-medical health care such as nursing, allied health and dental services. We believe that any changes that extend services funded under Medicare must not be done in a piecemeal fashion and should be focused on ensuring quality health care in an economically sustainable manner.  This requires a fundamental shift in focus beyond a “medical model” of health care and must be based upon community health needs and expectations.  Such an examination would be facilitated by the formation of a National Health Reform Body. 
4.
The creation of a new Medicare item to cover comprehensive medical checks for aged care home residents
Anything that will encourage GPs to attend to residents in nursing homes is welcomed given lack of access to such services is a problem is many areas.  However it remains to be seen whether the new rebate amount will offer sufficient incentive for GPs to provide such a service.
5. Acceleration of the roll out of HIC on-line technology to doctors’ surgeries  
The QNU is very concerned that the increased use of “swipe card” technology will entrench the notion of co-payments and make it easier for doctors to increase out of pocket expenses for patients. Such technologies mean that it becomes easier for patients to swipe a credit card (and increase levels of personal indebtedness) to access health services. One important constraint on medical inflation is the actual physical transaction between patient and doctor.  The less immediate or real the “cash” transaction is for the patient, the less actual pressure there is on doctors to contain charges.  Given the current excessive levels of personal debt in Australia, any government initiative that makes it easier to incur debt (in order to access essential health services) must be seriously questioned.  This is one other aspect of the Medicare Plus package that affirms the government’s commitment to user pays principles.
In summary, while there are some aspects of the Medicare Plus package that the QNU supports, the overall thrust of the package is towards a residual rather than universal model of health care with a greater emphasis on individual (financial) responsibility through co-payments rather than a societal or collective responsibility for the health of a nation through our taxation system. It is interesting to note that the primary emphasis is on who pays for health care rather than how do we can get more effective, appropriate and holistic services or on individuals being educated to take more personal responsibility for their own health.  The vital missing ingredient in this package is engagement with the community – on their health needs and expectations, rights and responsibilities and how our health system is to be paid for.  Until such time that genuine engagement of this nature occurs through a National Health Reform body then any reform of the health system will continue to be reactive and piecemeal.  It is essential that a holistic approach be taken to health policy reform. 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide a submission to this inquiry.  We apologise for the brevity of our submission, but the timeframe for submissions has not allowed us to provide more detail nor consult widely with our members on these matters. Please note that as we are a member of the Public Hospitals Health and Medicare Alliance of Queensland (PHHAMAQ) and are the Queensland branch of the Australian Nursing Federation (ANF), the QNU supports submissions made to this inquiry by those organisations.

Please do not hesitate to contact me (or in my absence QNU Project Officer Beth Mohle) on 07 3840 1444 should you wish to discuss our submission further or if you require any additional information.

Yours sincerely

GAY HAWKSWORTH

Secretary
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